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that, we have great opportunity here tonight to send a 

message. And I certainly hope that we will. 

And the bill, upon leaving this Chamber, will, of 

course, have to go to the House. And if there is no 

objection, I'd like to request that it be placed on 

the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no or hearing no objection, I will so 

order. Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

Calendar Page 34, Calendar 356, File 475, 

Substitute for Senate Bill 1182, An Act Concerning 

Administrative Procedures of the Department of Public 

Works, Auditing of Large Construction Contracts, 

Environmental Review of Certain Land Transfers, Grant 

Payments to Municipalities, Advertising on State 

Buildings and Certain Exemptions to the Freedom of 

Information Act, Favorable Report of the Committee on 
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Government Administration and Elections and 

Environment. Clerk is in possession of an amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. I move acceptance 

of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage 

of the bill. And if I may, I'd like to yield to 

Senator Looney for purposes of an amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SEN. LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. And thank you, 

Senator Slossberg, for the yield. Mr. President, the 

Clerk is in possession of an amendment, LCO 7004. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 
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LCO 7004, which will be designated Senate 

Amendment Schedule A. It is offered by Senator Looney 

of the 11th District et al. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SEN. LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. I would move 

adoption of the amendment and ask leave to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, Sir. 

SEN. LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. What this amendment 

will do is add an additional section to the bill, 

following the final section of the bill. 

So it does not change any content of the 

underlying bill but adds a section dealing with a 

particular problem with a situation in New Haven that 

interaction between the Department of Public Works, 
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the City of New Haven, over preparation for the 

construction of the new Gateway Community College. 

And under this amendment, the Commissioner of 

Public Works would be able to provide design and 

construction services for design and construction and 

repair of a tunnel roadway, owned by the City of New 

Haven, that underlies the part of the area where the 

new community college building will be built. 

And these services would be made in connection 
0 

with the construction of the consolidated campus for 

Gateway. 

And also under the amendment, the Commissioner of 

Public Works may accept funds from the City of New 

Haven for the cost of providing those design and 

construction services and related administrative 

costs. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator Looney. Will you remark on 

Senate Amendment A? Will you> remark? If not, let me 

i 
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try your minds. All those in favor, signify by 

saying, "aye". 

SENATE ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

All those opposed, "nay". The ayes have it. The 

amendment is adopted. Senator Looney. 

SEN. LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I 

would move that the bill, as amended, be referred to 

the Appropriations Committee. 

THE CHAIR: 

Hearing and seeing no objection, so ordered. Mr. 

Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

Calendar 390, File 492, Substitute for Senate 

Bill 1110, An Act Concerning Security Assessments and 

Assistance for Schools, Favorable Report of the 

Committee on Education, Public Safety, and 
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That's okay. Will you remark further on Senate 

Amendment "B"? If not let me try your minds. All 

those in favor, signify by saying "aye". 

SENATE ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed, "nay". Senate "B" is adopted. Senator 

Finch. 

SEN. FINCH: 

If there are no objections, Mr. President, I 

would ask that this be placed on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Hearing and seeing none, so ordered. Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

Calendar Page 13, Calendar 356, File 475, 

Substitute for Senate Bill 1182, An Act Concerning 

Administrative Procedures of the Department of Public 

Works, Auditing of Large Construction Contracts, 

Environmental Review of Certain Land Transfers, Grant 
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Payments to Municipalities, Advertising on State 

Buildings and Certain Exemptions to the Freedom of 

Information Act, as amended by Senate Amendment 

Schedule "A", Favorable Report in Committees on 

Government Administration and Elections, Environment, 

Appropriations, Energy and Technology, Finance, 

Revenue and Bonding, and Planning and Development. 

The Clerk is in possession of amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I move acceptance of 

the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of 

the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Acting on approval of the bill, will you remark 

further, Ma'am? 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 
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Thank you, Mr. President. The Clerk has in his 

possession LCO 8480. I ask that it be called and seek 

leave to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO 8480, which will be designated as Senate 

Amendment Schedule "B". It is offered by Senator 

Slossberg of the 14th District. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President, and I move adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, Ma'am. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

This bill before us is a very technical bill, 

largely for the Department of Public Works, that 

allows them to continue to work in our government in a 

more efficient and effective manner. 
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It conforms turnaround time on certain projects 

to reflect our actual practice. It conforms certain 

language to previous public acts that had been passed. 

It prevents the DPW from having to redesign buildings 

as a result of new standards that we have adopted. 

A section of the bill provides for a public 

comment and review period for certain transfers, land 

transfers that are made from the State of Connecticut. 

It allows and requires for the State Comptroller to 

lessen the turnaround time to municipalities, with 

regard to their grants. 

It requires the DPW to make a recommendation as 

to the procedures for naming buildings and placing 

commercial advertisements on buildings and continues 

with a number of other technical changes. 

It also exempts the names of children enrolled in 

our local parks and recreation programs from exemption 

under our Freedom of Information Act that we protect 
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the identity of the children who participate in those 

programs. 

Finally, it allows the DPW to work in conjunction 

with the City of New Haven to complete the Gateway 

College renovation that is currently underway. And I 

would urge adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further on Senate Amendment "B"? 

Will you remark? Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, through 

you, if I could ask the proponent of the amendment 

some questions. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. FASANO: 

Through you, Mr. President, diverting your 

attention to Section 8, Line 257, I just want to ask 

some questions. I'm a little' bit confused. The 
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environmental review account, through you, Mr. 

President, would this be a new account established by 

this amendment, through you, Mr. President? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Yes, this is a new account, and what it does, if 

I may, is it provides for when there is a transfer of 

surplus land from the state, if it is sold or 

otherwise transferred. Any money that is not 

otherwise encumbered, that is not designated to go 

someplace else, may be deposited into this account, no 

more than $100,000, to be available for any costs that 

may be incurred as result of the public comment that 

is provided for in Section 7 of the amendment. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 
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Thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, through 

you, in Line 259-260, it says, this account may 

contain any monies required, and then the implication 

of that sentence, to be deposited. 

As it stands now, are you aware of either in this 

bill, and I might have missed it, or any other 

legislation in which monies, some place, on some 

transactions are required to be placed in the 

environmental review account, through you, Mr. 
% 

President? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President. No, I'm not aware of 

anything that requires monies to be deposited into 

this account. 

THE CHAIR: 
Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 

# 
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And through you, Mr. President, when the 

amendment in Line 260 indicates, or allowed by law to 

be deposited in the account, is that referring to a 

specific statute requirement or some legal requirement 

that, I'm just trying to figure out where that 

language may be coming, through you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Now the idea here is that right now, any time we 

can convey property, many of the times there are a 

myriad of statutes that require by federal law or by 

state law that monies go into a particular account. 

This is actually the opposite. 

This actually says that if money is not required 

to go some place else, if it's completely 

unencumbered, it's not required to go any place else, 

then it can go into this account. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 

Through you, Mr. President, and in that case, 

when it's unencumbered by either federal or state law, 

who determines that this money should not go to the 

General Fund, which I guess is the default location, 

and should go to this Environmental Review account? 

How is that decision made, through you, Mr. President? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I believe in Line 261 

and 262 it says, not otherwise specially designated 

for deposit into the General Fund or any other 

account. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 
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Thank you, Mr. President. So essentially, 

through you, Mr. President, the default, if there is 

no location specified in federal and state law, the 

default, up to $100,000 in a fiscal year, would be to 

the Environmental Review account, if there is no home, 

per se, as designated by any pending law, through you, 

Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Yes, that would be correct. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 

Then, through you, Mr. President, is it also the 

intention that any fines collected by DPW could also 

be allocated to this account, through you, Mr. 

President? 

THE CHAIR: 
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Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I believe that's 

contemplated by this action, but I don't see that 

there was anything that would prohibit that from 

happening at some point in the future. It doesn't 

specifically address fines. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 

Thank you, Mr. President, and I would like to 

thank Senator Slossberg for clarifying the 

interpretation of this language, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, I like the bill in general. I'm a 

little concerned over Section 8 for a variety of 

reasons. Even though it's a small intercept, it is an 

intercept of about $100,000 from the General Fund, 

with respect to that section. 
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In addition, I would be concerned and perhaps 

would not prefer it to have any fines that DPW may 

collect be diverted to this fund, because I don't 

think that when an agency accesses fines and then 

reaps the benefit of those fines, then we have the 

separation that may be required to make sure that we 

are doing it for the just purpose, Mr. President. 

And if I can, I just have one more question, sort 

of a lay-up question. If I may, through you, Mr. 

President, in Line 350 that talks about the 

comptroller being able to appoint assistant 

comptrollers, through you, Mr. President, that is 

within available appropriations, is that correct, 

through you, Mr. President? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President. Yes, that would be 

accurate. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Senator Fasano. 

SEN. FASANO: 

Once again, thank you, Senator Slossberg for that 

answer. So other than the fines and the intercept, I 

agree with Senator Slossberg, it's a technical bill. 

I do have those other concerns, but I thank the lady 

for her answers. Thank you, Mr. President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further on Senate Amendment "B"? 

Senator Finch. 

SEN. FINCH: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. Just briefly, I 

would like to thank Senator Slossberg for the 

important work of her Committee, and her leadership 

has shown through on this. 

There are two sections that are very important to 

the environment. Section 5 is LEED or Green Globe 

standards on our buildings. And as we have talked 
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about the effect of greenhouse gas emissions so often 

in this building, and we really haven't done that 

much, I would submit this bill is very important in 

that our state buildings will have to meet Silver 

LEEDs or two Green Globe standards. 

This is really important that we are spending 

state monies wisely, and our constituents' should know 

that we're not spending money willy-nilly on buildings 

that are not going to lower greenhouse gas emissions. 

This is a big step for us, and I applaud Senator 

Slossberg for this work and hope that we can even 

build on this and do more. 

And in Section 7, it's incredibly important that 

large state land transfers, who have been contemplated 

in the past, allow those of us who are concerned about 

the environment a comment period. 

And I think that through a lot of compromise and 

good faith from a lot of people in the Circle, we were 

able to make this bill work. • And it's a testimony 
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really to how the Circle works that we're able to get 

this with exemptions that made certain departments 

comfortable with this and support this bill. 

I'm really proud of what's been done here, and 

it's really important for the environment. And I want 

to thank the good work of Senator Slossberg and the 

other committee that is about the environment so much 

this session. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you, Senator Finch. Will you remark 

further on Senate Amendment "B"? Will you remark? If 

not, let me try your minds. All those in favor, 

signify by saying "aye". 

SENATE ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed, "nay". Ayes have it. Senate "B" 

passes. Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 
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Thank you, Mr. President. The Clerk has in his 

possession LCO 9093, and I ask that it be called and 

seek leave to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO 9093, which will be designated as Senate 

Amendment Schedule "C". It is offered by Senator 

Slossberg of the 14th District, et al. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I move adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, Ma'am. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

This amendment clarifies, within the 

Environmental Review Section 7, that there is an 

exemption that will apply to 10 acres or less, by the 
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Department of Transportation or Department of 

Education. 

They do this in the regular course of their 

business, and it would have been overly burdensome for 

them to have to go through this process for small 

parcels of land. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further on Senate Amendment "C"? 

If not, let me try your minds. All those in favor, 

signify by saying "aye". 

SENATE ASSEMBLY: 

Aye. 

THE CHAIR: 

Opposed, "nay". Ayes have it. "C" is adopted. 

Will you remark on the bill? Senator Slossberg. 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: 

If there is no objection, Mr. President, I would 

ask that this be placed on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 
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Hearing and seeing none, so ordered. Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

Calendar Page 14, Calendar 484, File 329, House 

Bill 6992, An Act Concerning Real Estate Licensure, 

Favorable Report in Committee on General Law and 

Insurance. The Clerk is in possession of amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Colapietro. 

SEN. COLAPIETRO: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I move the Joint 

Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the bill. 

THE CHAIR: 

Acting on approval of the bill, will you remark 

further, Sir? 

SEN. COLAPIETRO: 

Thank you, Mr. President. I would ask the Clerk 

to call 8982, which will be designated as Senate 

Amendment Schedule "A". It is offered by Senator 

Colapietro of the 31st District, et al. 
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An immediate roll call has been ordered in the 

Senate on the second Consent Calendar. Will all 

Senators please return to the Chamber. 

An immediate roll call has been ordered in the 

Senate on the second Consent Calendar. Will all 

Senators please return to the Chamber. 

Mr. President. Those items placed on the 

second Consent Calendar begin on Calendar Page 1, 

Calendar 112, Senate Bill_1321. 

Calendar Page 3, Calendar 573, House Bill 6390. 

Calendar Page 6, Calendar 650, Substitute for 

House Bill 6897. 

Calendar Page 10, Calendar 192, Substitute for 

Senate Bill_ 1257 . 

Calendar Page 13, Calendar 356, Substitute for 

Senate Bill 1182. 

Calendar Page 14, Calendar 484 and Calendar Page (ĝ j,̂  

18, Calendar 630, Substitute for House Bill 7240. 
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Mr. President that completes those items 

placed on the second Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please call the roll again. The machine will be 

open. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate roll call has been ordered in the 

Senate. Will all Senators please return to the 

Chamber. 

An immediate roll call has been ordered in the 

Senate on the Consent Calendar. Will all Senators 

please return to the Chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator DeFronzo. If all Senators have voted, 

the machine will be locked. The Clerk will call the 

tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motion is on adoption of Consent Calendar No. 2. 
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Total number voting, 35; necessary for adoption, 

18. Those voting "yea", 35; those voting "nay", 0. 

Those absent and not voting, 1. 

THE CHAIR: 

Consent Calendar No. 2 passes. Senator Looney. 

SEN. LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. Mr. President, I 

would move for immediate transmittal to the House of 

Representatives of all items acted upon in the Senate 

today needing additional action in that Chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Hearing and seeing no objections, so ordered, 

Sir. 

SEN. LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President. Also, Mr. 

President, I would move for a suspension to refer all 

items from today's Calendar to the Committees' 

referenced and ask that that be done immediately and 

they not be held. 
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(APPLAUSE) 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Ferrari, do you accept the yield, 

Sir? 

REP. FERRARI: (62nd) 

I do, indeed, Sir, and I also wanted to present 

the Barkhamsted fourth graders from Barkhamsted 

Elementary. It's the town where a lot of the water 

that we drink in Hartford and the surrounding towns 

comes from. 

And they are welcome here today, and they're 

excited to be here and watch us do our deliberative 

work. Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

(APPLAUSE) 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Thank you, Sir. Any other announcements? If 

not, will the Clerk please call, okay, sorry, guys. 

The Clerk please call Calendar Number 720. 

CLERK: 

On Page 18, Calendar Number 72 0, Substitute for 

Senate Bill Number 1182, AN ACT CONCERNING 
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ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC 

WORKS, AUDITING OF LARGE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS, 

ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW OF CERTAIN LAND TRANSFERS, GRANT 

PAYMENTS TO MUNICIPALITIES, ADVERTISING ON STATE 

BUILDINGS AND CERTAIN EXEMPTIONS TO THE FREEDOM OF 

INFORMATION ACT, Favorable Report of the Committee on 

Planning and Development. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I move for acceptance of 

the Joint Committee's Favorable Report and passage of 

the Bill in concurrence with the Senate. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

The question is on acceptance of the Joint 

Committee's Favorable Report and passage of the Bill. 

Will you remark, Sir? 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker. Members of the 

House, the title of this Bill says it all. It makes 

various and sundry changes to our statutes affecting 
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state construction and contracts, state real property, 

Freedom of Information Act, certain state grant 

payments to municipalities, and revitalization zones, 

and the State Comptroller's Office. 

Mr. Speaker, at this time the Clerk is in 

possession of LCO Number 7004 designated Senate "A". 

I'd ask the Clerk please call and I be given leave of 

the Chamber to summarize. That was LCO Number 7004. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO Number 7004. 

CLERK: 

LCO Number 7004, Senate "A", offered by Senators 

Looney, Harp and Representative Walker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

The Representative has asked leave to summarize 

the Amendment. Is there objection to summarization? 

Sir, you may summarize. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Senate "A" authorizes 

the Department of Public Works to provide the City of 
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New Haven with design and construction services for a 

tunnel roadway for Gateway Community College. 

This language is going to be readopted in Senate 

"B", so it's largely unimportant here, but I move 

adoption of Senate "A", Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

The question is on adoption. Will you remark? 

Will you remark further? If not, let me try your 

minds. All in favor please signify by saying Aye. 

Oops, Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER: (6 6th) 

Mr. Speaker, I apologize. The Senate "A" that I 

have has two parts to it. They're stapled together. 

One appears to have an LCO Number 72 09. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, the Senate "A" I have 

is LCO Number 7004. It has just one section in it, 

and it deals with the services provided by DPW to the 
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City of New Haven for Gateway Community College, as I 

said. Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER: (66th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Our copy has two 

different amendments stapled together. Thank you. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Thank you. Do you care to remark further? 

Representative Dillon. 

REP. DILLON: (92nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. For some reason, my name 

wasn't included on this Amendment, although I am a 

Member of the New Haven delegation that worked on the 

Gateway Project years ago. 

And I'm particularly interested in the narrative, 

because the Senate Chair of GAE kindly informed me 

this was coming, and it is something that I have a 

keen interest in. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, just to clarify. First 

of all, I would have preferred to be included on the 
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Amendment, and I regret that I wasn't, and I just want 

to note that for the record. 

Second, through you, if I construe the remarks 

correctly by the Chair, by the proponent of this 

Amendment, this language is going to be readopted 

elsewhere. Is that true? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Yes, Mr. Speaker. First of all, on behalf of the 

Senate, I apologize to Representative Dillon for her 

name not being included on the Amendment. 

Second of all, the next Amendment called, Senate 

"B" includes the language here in Senate "A". Through 

you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. DILLON: (92nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

(GAVEL) 

I don't need any gestures and those sort of 

things from the audience. I am quite aware there's a 
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debate going on, but you also see that there's 

something going on here on the dais at the same time. 

So let's keep everything cool and collective, and 

who's up? Representative O'Rourke or Representative 

Dillon. Representative O'Rourke, is that you, Sir? 

Representative Dillon. 

REP. DILLON: (92nd) 

Thank you. And I just wanted to say that the 

fault, dear Brutus, lies not in the Senate, but in the 

City of New Haven. But thank you so much, and thank 

you for your answer. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Thank you, Sir. Care to remark further? 

Representative Hetherington. 

REP. HETHERINGTON: (12 5 th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. This Bill, speaking to 

the Amendment, Amendment "A"? I'm sorry, Mr. Speaker, 

but in any event, speaking to the Amendment, this 

Amendment seems to be in order, and I would urge its 

adoption. Thank you. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

The question is on adoption, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

The question is on adoption, Sir. Will you 

remark? Will you remark further on the Amendment 

before us? If not, let me try your minds. All in 

favor please signify by saying Aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye . 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Opposed, Nay. The Ayes have it. The Amendment 

is adopted. Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. At this time, the Clerk 

is in possession of LCO Number 8480 designated Senate 

Amendment Schedule "B". I'd ask the Clerk please call 

and I be given leave of the Chamber to summarize. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Will the Clerk please call LCO Number 8480, which 

was, will the Clerk please call LCO Number 8480, which 

was previously designated Senate Amendment "B". 

CLERK: 

LCO Number 8480, Senate "B", offered by Senator 

Slossberg. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

The Representative seeks leave of the Chamber to 

summarize the Amendment. Is there objection to 

summarization? If not, you may summarize, Sir. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Members of the House, 

Senate "B" expands the role of the Connecticut Mental 

Health Center's Oversight Committee, establishes 

rotating construction service selection panels for 

contractors and consultants. 

In order to guarantee the integrity of our 

contracting process, authorizes the Department of 

Public Works Commissioner, as I said before, to 

provide the City of New Haven with design and 

construction services for a tunnel roadway, make 
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certain technical changes for the Comptroller's 

statutes to facilitate the payment of grants to 

municipalities, and it makes a very important change 

in environmental law. 

In Section 7, it provides for public notice and 

opportunity for public comment with respect to natural 

and recreational resources in the State of Connecticut 

whenever there is a sale or conveyance of state land, 

Mr. Speaker. 

I want to make it clear that Section 7 in no way, 

in no way, limits the Connecticut Environmental 

Protection Act as set forth in Connecticut General 

Statutes Section 7(c)(1), Mr. Speaker. 

I want to acknowledge the fine work of my 

colleague, Representative Spallone, who has worked 

these past two years to make this Section of the Bill 

possible, and I urge adoption and move adoption of the 

Amendment, Senate "B" at this time, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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The question is on adoption. Care to remark 

further? Will you remark? If not, let me try your 

minds. All in favor please signify by saying Aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye . 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

All opposed, Nay. The Ayes have it. The 

Amendment is adopted. Will you remark on the Bill as 

amended? 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Yes, Mr. Speaker. At this time, the Clerk is in 

possession of LCO Number 9093 designated Senate 

Schedule "C". I'd ask the Clerk call and I be given 

leave of the Chamber to summarize. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Will the Clerk please call LCO Number 9093, which 

was previously designated Senate Amendment "C". 

CLERK: 

LCO Number 9093, Senate "C", offered by Senators 

Williams, Slossberg, et al. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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The Representative seeks leave of the Chamber to 

summarize the Amendment. Is there objection? If not, 

Sir, you may summarize. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Members of the House, 

Senate "C" narrows the environmental language that I 

discussed previously in that it will not apply to 

transfers of ten acres or less by the Department of 

Transportation or the Department of Education. Mr. 

Speaker, I move adoption of the Amendment. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

The question is on adoption. Will you remark? 

Representative Powers. 

REP. POWERS: (151st) 

Good afternoon, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Good afternoon, Madam. 

REP. POWERS: (151st) 

A quick question, through you, to the proponent 

of the Amendment, please. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Please frame your question. Representative 

O'Rourke, please prepare. You may proceed, Madam. 

REP. POWERS: (151st) 

Thank you. We are, in effect, exempting 

properties of ten acres or less from these rules. Is 

that true? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER GODFREY: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Yes. From the new Rules of Public Notice and 

Comment that were provided for in Senate "B" that was 

recently adopted. Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. POWERS: (151st) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. Are there any 

properties, well, I'm assuming DOT has properties of 

ten acres or more, but does the Department of 

Education have any properties that are ten acres or 

more? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Sir. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, it's ten acres or less 

that the Amendment exempts from the new Public 

Comments and Review Period called for in Senate "B". 

I'm not aware of the Department of Education 

having any problem with this. The idea is, with this 

Amendment, sometimes DOT owns a small parcel of land. 

They may want to convey maybe an acre or two to an 

adjoining property owner for say, economic development 

purposes. 

This would allow them to do so without the 

additional Public Notice and Comment Period set forth 

in the Bill. Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Powers. 

REP. POWERS: (151st) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I totally understand 

that. My question was different. My question was, 

you are then applying those requirements to properties 

over ten acres. 
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I asked you, through you, Mr. Speaker, what 

property does the Department of Education have of 

parcels that are over ten acres that those new rules 

would apply to? Thank you. Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I have no idea what 

properties the Department of Education might have 

larger than ten acres. 

This Bill has had a public hearing. This section 

of the Bill has had a public hearing. It's been out 

there for a while, and I'm aware of no problems with 

the Department of Education. Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Powers. 

REP. POWERS: (151st) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, and I'm hoping this isn't 

one of our inadvertent things. I'm not sure the 



0 0 8 1 
pat 53 
House of Representatives June 6, 2007 

Department of Education checks the GAE bills all that 

frequently. 

So my hope is that we are not catching somebody 

in a Catch 22 here in terms of working with property 

later on. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Belden. 

REP. BELDEN: (113th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Just to discuss a little 

further Senate "C". The gentleman indicated that the 

content here had had a public hearing. 

Senate "B" did not include in that language the 

Department of Education. And one of the concerns we 

had is, we don't think the Department of Education 

owns much land in the State of Connecticut. So if, 

which one had a public hearing, the language in Senate 

"B", or the language in Senate "C"? Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

The language in Senate "B" had a public hearing, 

and through the process, the Department of 

Transportation and the Department of Education came to 

us and asked for this language, which would allow them 

to merely convey small parcels under ten acres without 

the additional public comment and notice period that 

are called for in this Bill. 

The notice and comments period are provided to 

protect the natural resources of the State of 

Connecticut. This exempts these two agencies, which 

obviously they have seen the Bill. They read the 

Bill. 

They said, you know what, we've got some small 

properties occasionally that we really don't think 

need to go through this process, and working with 

Representative Spallone, who can probably elucidate 

more on this, this language was put together and 

adopted as Senate "C". Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Representative Belden. 

REP. BELDEN: (113 th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. The gentleman indicated 

Representative Spallone may know, have more 

information on this particular subject. I'm not sure 

if he's in the Chamber or not. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, to Representative 

Spallone, would you know on these smaller parcels that 

we're now talking about here under ten acres, whether 

or not there's any notice to anybody prior to the 

particular Department's conveying them to perhaps a 

municipality or private entities? Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Belden. Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. BELDEN: (113 th) 

It's a question to Representative Spallone, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Spallone. 

REP. SPALLONE: (3 6th) 



0 0 8 if U 

pat 
House of Representatives 

56 
June 6, 2007 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you to 

Representative Belden. There are procedures in place 

for the conveyance of any parcels of land by our state 

agencies. I believe that those procedures involve 

often the Department of Public Works, and sometimes 

the Office of Policy and Management. 

The reason that the underlying Bill, or Senate 

"B" was necessary, is because some transfers of land 

have occurred, or could occur without opportunity for 

meeting for public comment on the natural resources on 

that land. 

So I'm not aware of a public comment opportunity 

for these small conveyances, but that doesn't mean 

it's not there. I'm just not fully aware if there is 

one. Through you. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Belden. 

REP. BELDEN: (113th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I think we've probably 

explored this subject enough. The concern I have is, 

and I remember when I first came to the Legislature, a 
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lot of public waterfront land was being sold off to 

public officials, and at that time we did put in the 

statute that no waterfront property owned by the state 

could be conveyed without approval of the Legislature. 

But that, several years later that part of the 

statute disappeared on a day like today, when it was 

tucked in a bill. 

And one thing I think we do need to know is that 

whenever public land is conveyed to others, it should 

be out in the public. It should be known, and it 

should be fair and proper. So thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

I'm going to support the Amendment and the Bill. 

Thank you. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Thank you, Sir. Representative Hetherington. 

REP. HETHERINGTON: (12 5th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Through you to the 

proponent. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Please frame your question, Sir. Representative 

0'Rourke. 
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REP. HETHERINGTON: (12 5th) 

A transfer for the purposes of Amendment "C", a 

transfer, does that include a lease, or is it only a 

transfer of a fee interest? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (125th) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, I believe we're talking 

about a transfer of ownership. Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Hetherington. 

REP. HETHERINGTON: (12 5th) 

I see. I don't think there's a definition of 

transfer anywhere, is there? Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, if I could just have a 

moment to find Section 7 in this [inaudible]. 
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SPEAKER AMANN: 

Would you be willing, Representative 

Hetherington, to wait for the answer? You may 

proceed, Representative. 

REP. HETHERINGTON: (12 5 th) 

I think my question really related, Mr. Speaker, 

to the fact that if you read "B" and "C" together now 

with the lifting of the 20-year limitation on leases 

to municipalities, if you include transfer within the 

term transfer of lease, then it expands considerably 

the number of properties that may be conveyed or 

leased by one of those Departments without any review, 

or without a review that previously would be required. 

Well, not to delay the Chamber's deliberations on 

this, I'll assume for these purposes that a transfer 

may include a lease as well as a fee interest since I 

think transfer may mean transfer of possession as well 

as transfer of title. So I would make that 

assumption. 

I have some reservations about Amendment "C", and 

I'm going to oppose it for that reason. I don't 
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welcome the removal of the scrutiny that, the review, 

the public review would provide. Thank you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, just in reply to 

Representative Hetherington. I agree with you. Our 

preference, I think, in Committee and throughout the 

process would have, not to have had Senate "C", but in 

order to get this worked out by the end of the 

Session, it seemed like a small concession and I urge 

passage and adoption of this Amendment and the passage 

of the Bill, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Caron. 

REP. CARON: (44th) 
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Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, may I ask a 

question or two to the proponent of the Amendment, 

please, Sir. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Please frame your question, Sir. Representative 

O'Rourke, please prepare. 

REP. CARON: (44th) 

Thank you, Sir. Mr. Speaker, through you, a 

couple of days ago we did what is known as the 

conveyance bill here in this Chamber. 

I guess my question would be, and in many of 

those parcels of land that were included in the 

various sections, and I think it was 34 different 

sections were significantly less than an acre, in 

fact, but some were in fact, more than ten acres. 

So the question would be, through you, Mr. 

Speaker, would this section apply to bills that are 

done by the General Assembly such as real estate 

conveyance of certain state lands? Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Through you, the answer to Representative Caron's 

question is that the conveyance bill is specifically 

exempted here in Senate "B". Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative Caron. 

REP. CARON: (44th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. And I guess the other 

question I would have is, if those parcels that are 

included in the ordinary course of business, the real 

estate conveyance bill that we do, are those required 

to have a public hearing according to, if this were, 

if this Bill were ultimately adopted? Through you, 

Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker, I'm not sure I 

understand Representative Caron's question, if he 

could restate it. 

REP. CARON: (44th) 

Certainly, Mr. Speaker. I'd be happy to restate 

the question for my friend from Middletown. Mr. 

Speaker, what I wanted to know is if we are requiring 

public hearings, if this Amendment is adopted, and we 

are requiring public hearings for parcels of greater 

than ten acres, would any parcels included in a real 

estate conveyance bill also be required to have a 

public hearing if they are greater than ten acres of 

land? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, no. Through you, Mr. 

Speaker, the answer would generally be no. Some of 

those might reach the thresholds of the Connecticut 

Environmental Protection Act, which include a whole 
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other process altogether that this Bill doesn't 

address. 

This language is for conveyances that don't reach 

the thresholds of Connecticut Environmental Protection 

Act, and it provides for the type of public notice and 

comment period that we've agreed is so important. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. CARON: (44th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. So as I understand the 

answer, Mr. Speaker, there is a certain amount of 

criteria besides just being over ten acres that would 

require a public hearing? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, the answer is yes. 

REP. CARON: (44th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I appreciate the answers 

of my good friend. Thank you, Sir. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 
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Will you remark further? Will you remark 

further? Representative Floren. 

REP. FLOREN: (149th) 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I rise to support 

everything that is mentioned in these Amendments, and 

I want to thank my colleagues on the Government 

Administration and Elections Committee. 

We have worked for many, many years to tighten 

the restrictions on conveyance. A few years ago, we 

asked that any excess land that was being offered 

would also not only be noticed to the municipality, 

but also that the appropriate State Senator and State 

Representative would be noticed. 

This is just one more step in protecting what is 

the most valuable asset our state has, and that is our 

land, and I think that this goes very far in the 

preservation of our natural resources and the 

environment, and I urge adoption. Thank you. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Will you remark further? Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 
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A question to Representative O'Rourke, through 

you, Mr. Speaker. 

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Representative O'Rourke. Please prepare your 

question, Madam. Representative O'Rourke, please 

frame your question, and Representative O'Rourke, 

please prepare. You may proceed, Madam. 

REP. SAWYER: (5 5th) 

Thank you, Sir. In looking at Senate Amendment 

"C" that talks about the transfer of ten acres or less 

by the Department of Transportation, could that apply 

to the land that has been in acquisition for many 

years, the Department of Transportation, say on Route 

11? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (32nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. I assume the Lady is 

saying that the property has not to date been 

transferred by the Department of Transportation to 

someone else, or are you talking about land they're 

looking to buy? Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 

1 
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Mr. Speaker, land that--

SPEAKER AMANN: 

Thank you so much, but please proceed. Just keep 

on. I apologize. I appreciate it. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 

Thank you, Sir. Land that is currently held 

through the small parcels that it was originally 

purchased for the building or the premise that they 

were going to build an expressway. 

It was purchased in small parcels. Would any of 

those smaller parcels be considered under this? 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Mr. Speaker, any of those small 

parcels that DOT owns that would be less than ten 

acres would not go through this Public Notice and 

Comment Period that Senate "B" has established. 

If we adopt Senate "C", anything larger than ten 

acres would go through, and it's a relatively short 

Public Notice and Comment Period, but it gives the 

public the opportunity to see how state property is 
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being dealt with in the light of day. Through you, 

Mr. Speaker. Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 

Thank you, Madam. In the case where we have 

Route 6, Route 7, Route 11, and there are lots of 

small parcels that were purchased, I believe they're 

still owned by the Department, though they are 

contiguous, they're not considered one parcel. They 

are still, I believe, considered smaller parcels. 

Could some of this land be taken, say, or 

transferred from the, either one piece in the middle 

of any of these takings? Through you, Madam Speaker. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Madam Speaker. Provided that the 

DOT didn't put together a transfer that was larger 

than ten acres of those various little lots, and 

transfer them to another party, then they wouldn't go 

through this Public Notice and Comment Period. 
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If they put together 11, 12, 20, 80 acres, this 

with the Senate "B" provisions would apply. Through 

you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 

I apologize. At the end, did he say would or 

wouldn't apply? I apologize. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Madam Speaker, if the transfer was 

larger than ten acres, regardless of my opinion of how 

many little tiny lots there might be, if the transfer 

itself amounted to more than ten acres, then the 

Public Notice and Comment Periods contained in Senate 

"B" would take effect prior to the transfer of that 

land to another party. Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 
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Thank you, Ma'am. Might I ask, for the 

Department of Education, and I've tried to follow the 

debate, but it's been a little difficult. 

Is there a specific parcel that is in question 

here because the Department of Education is noticed 

here? Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative 0'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (3 2nd) 

Through you, Madam Speaker, I don't believe 

there's any particular parcel. It's sort of forward 

thinking. Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 

Thank you, Ma'am. Going back if I might, to the 

Department of Transportation, they own acreage that is 

contiguous in some areas to state forest land owned by 

the DEP, and some of those parcels I know along the 

Route 6 corridor are less than ten acres. 
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Because there are two state agencies that own 

land that are contiguous, could he describe how, if 

there's any effect? Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative O'Rourke. 

REP. O'ROURKE: (43rd) 

Well, through you, Madam Speaker, it's important 

for just to step back and understand that there is the 

underlying law of the Connecticut Environmental 

Protection Act may or may not affect those. 

The Bill doesn't affect any properties that 

Connecticut Environmental Protection Act currently 

picks up. 

This is for properties that don't meet that CEPA 

threshold and so, you know, it being near important 

natural resources like a state forest might actually 

trigger CEPA. 

I'm not sure of that at this time, but if, in the 

case that it's not triggering CEPA review, CEPA, 

Connecticut Environmental Protection Act, through you, 

Madam Speaker. 



pat 
House of Representatives 

72 
June 6, 2007 

Then this would come into effect in order to 

protect the public's right to know and to protect the 

natural resources of the State of Connecticut. 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER: (55th) 

Thank you, Madam. I'm very concerned about the, 

and I thank the gentleman for his straightforward 

answers that he was able to give. 

I'm very concerned about properties owned by the 

Department of Transportation, and in this case, the 

questionable properties owned by the Department of 

Education that we don't have an answer for. 

The Department of Transportation owns significant 

property across the State of Connecticut, some that is 

actually very important to possible future projects, 

some that is in, and I'll be very blunt, political, 

are political footballs that some people would like to 

see taken away from state ownership, and others that 
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would like to see that it be left with state ownership 

for perhaps in perpetuity. 

I am concerned about the acreage that in many, in 

some cases creates riparian corridors, wildlife 

corridors, greenways, as we have designated say Route 

But in the Route 6 area, I can tell you that the 

DOT land is in, lies in tandem to DEP property, and I 

am concerned with this ten acres. Ten acres is 

actually quite a large piece of property, Madam 

Speaker. 

I know, if those of you that own even a quarter 

acre of land with your home up to a couple of acres, 

you can imagine that ten acres is significant, and I 

am at this point, will be opposing this Amendment, and 

I would urge others to do so. Through you, Madam 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Thank you, Representative Sawyer. Representative 

Spallone. 

REP. SPALLONE: (3 6th) 
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Thank you, Madam Speaker. Madam Speaker, I rise 

in support of Senate "C". The project represented by 

Section 7 of Senate "B", which will become the Bill, 

has been under way for two years. 

Members of the GAE and Finance Committees were 

concerned about the level of review when large parcels 

of state lands, which may contain sensitive 

environmental features, are transferred. 

And while it could be argued that Senate "C" 

might weaken the scope of the public comment and input 

periods, and substance in the bill when it's amended 

and voted on, it's part of the compromise process here 

in the building. 

And one should remember in voting on this 

section, on this Amendment that if we have no bill, 

then we'll continue along the path of not having 

something in place which really here is a modest 

proposal for allow for meaningful public comment and 

notice when these transfers occur. So I urge support 

of Senate "C", and thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 
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Thank you, Representative Spallone. Will you 

remark further on the Amendment before us? Will you 

remark further on the Amendment before us? All those 

in favor of the Amendment please signify by saying 

Aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Those opposed, Nay. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

No . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

The Ayes have it. The Amendment is adopted. 

Will you remark further on the Bill as amended? Will 

you remark further on the Bill as amended? 

Representative Hetherington. 

REP. HETHERINGTON: (125th) 

Madam Speaker, although I opposed Amendment "C", 

a great deal of work has gone into this Bill beginning 

with its origination in the Government Administration 

and Elections Committee, and I believe that on the 
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whole it has merit, and I would urge its adoption. 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Thank you, Representative Hetherington. Will you 

remark further on the Bill as amended? If not, will 

staff and guests please come to the Well of the House. 

The machine will be opened. 

CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by Roll 

Call. Members to the Chamber. The House is voting by 

Roll Call. Members to the Chamber, please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

Have all the Members voted? Have all the Members 

voted? This is the last day. Get your act together. 

You shouldn't be leaving the Chamber. Bills will die 

awaiting. 

Again, have all the Members voted? Please check 

the board. Make sure your vote is accurately cast. 

Please check the board to make sure your vote is 

accurately cast. 
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If so, the machine.will be locked and the Clerk 

will take the tally. The Clerk will announce the 

tally. 

CLERK: 

Senate Bill Number 1182, as amended by Senate 

Amendment Schedules "A", "B" and "C", in 

concurrence with the Senate. 

Total Number Voting 144 

Necessary for Passage 73 

Those voting Yea 144 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 7 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 

The Bill as amended is passed in concurrence with 

the Senate. Representative Sandy Nafis, for what 

purpose do you rise, Sir, Ma'am? 

REP. NAFIS: (27th) 

I rise to just for the record note that I recused 

from this vote due to a potential conflict. Thank 

you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER FRITZ: 
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AND ELECTIONS 

SEN. SLOSSBERG: Welcome back. 

COMM. JAMES FLEMING: Yes. It's nice to be back S 8 I 1 3 I 
again. Thank you [Gap in testimony. Changing SG>63S 
from Tape IB to Tape 2A. ] 

--of Public Works. I'm here to testify today W|i/j,~n~iuT 
on six bills. I will submit detailed, written • ou n.) 
legislation. Realizing your time constraint, 
I'll just sort of walk through, in general, the 
department's positions on the bills. 

The first bill that DPW is supporting is Senate 
Bill 1120, AN ACT CONCERNING STATE CONSTRUCTION 
SERVICES SELECTION PANELS. 

In a nutshell, what this legislation will do is 
support DPWs efforts to use selection panels 
in such a way that I think we further protect 
the integrity of the process. 

When I became Commissioner of Public Works, and 
I think during the hearing on my 
reconfirmation, I addressed the issue of a 
panel of five that was put in place for an 
entire year. 

They made all the decisions about what 
contracts would or would not be awarded. The 
statutes are not clear with respect to what 
DPW's practice is currently. 

And I'm asking that the Legislature would put 
into statute a clarification of what we're 
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Although not required by statute, it is DPW's 
practice to select on-call consultants in the 
same manner that we use in a formal selection 
process. But it will put this into statute. 

The bill is necessary to provide a workable and 
meaningful tool for providing consultant 
services in an efficient manner. 

The bill would also clarify the practice within 
the Department of Public Works regarding the 
selection of on-call consultants. 

Very quickly, we also support Senate Bill 1182, 
which has about eight technical changes again. 
I submitted detailed testimony on that. 

We:are supporting House Bill 714^. That's a 
change in the law with respect to the ability 
of individuals to FOI the state's bargaining 
position on leases. 

The language that's before the Committee is 
different, in a large respect to what we 
discussed with the FOI Commission. The FOI 
Commission agrees to this change. 

We did submit language that we cleared with 
them to the Committee. I would ask you to 
consider that. 

And we respectfully oppose two bills. House 
Bill 7143/ in a nutshell, I know there is 
legislation before this Committee that will 
deal with the Contract Standards Board. 
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165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut 06106-1606 

JAMES T. FLEMING 
Commissioner 0 
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Department of Public Works 

Agency Overview 

My name is James T. Fleming, and I am the Commissioner of the Department of 
Public Works. The Department currently has about 180 employees and an operating 
budget of about $54 million. The agency is currently administering a portion of the 
state's capital budget valued at around $ 700 million. 

The mission of the Department of Public Works (DPW) is to be the leader in 
providing quality facilities and in delivering cost-effective, responsive and timely 
services to state agencies in the areas of planning, design, construction, facilities 
management, leasing, real property disposition and security. We pride ourselves on our 
diverse, competent workforce, which partners with our customers and industry providers 
to make the best use of the state's resources. 

The organization of the DPW is comprised of two areas: Design and 
Construction and Facilities Management. Within the Design and Construction Division, 
there are several divisions: Capital Project Planning, Code Services, Energy Services, 
Environmental Planning and Remediation. 

Starting with the Capital Project Planning Subdivision, DPW client teams provide 
capital project planning and management services for any state construction project over 
$500,000, with the exception of UConn and the Department of Transportation. DPW 
project managers assist state agencies in the planning and development of major building 
projects such as courthouses, correctional facilities, higher educational campuses and 
facilities, hospitals and health care facilities, state parks, research laboratories, state office 
buildings, and police and fire training facilities. 

The DPW Code Unit provides technical assistance and resources to state agencies 
for building code-related issues. Personnel in this unit serve as the Building Official & 
Fire Marshal regarding code matters for all DPW administered projects that do not 
exceed the threshold limit. For those that do, the State Building Inspector fulfills that 
function. 

Phone: (860) 713-5800 Fax: (860) 713-7253 
Internet Web Site: http://vvwvv.ct.gov/dpw 

An Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity Employer 

http://vvwvv.ct.gov/dpw
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The DPW Energy Unit provides services for state agencies and DPW project 
designers in the areas of energy conservation, energy usage, and policy. 

The DPW Environmental Planning Unit serves as technical resource for DPW 
capital projects as well as other state agencies in areas such as the Connecticut 
Environmental Policy Act (CEPA) and environmental permits, certifications and 
approvals. 

The other side of the agency is the Facilities Management Division. Its divisions 
include Environmental Compliance, Facilities Management, Facilities Planning, Leasing 
and Property Transfer, and Statewide Security. 

The DPW Facilities Management Unit provides safe and safety for DPW-owned, 
managed and, on a limited basis, leased properties. The Unit helps ensure compliance 
with air, water and waste permitting and other environmental compliance issues. The 
Unit is proactive in recommending preventative maintenance and operational guidelines 
for building components that may affect environmental or safety compliance. 

The DPW Leasing and Property Transfer Unit conducts real estate transactions on 
behalf of the State. It provides these services to 80 state agencies and is responsible for 
managing 240 leases and 60 lease-outs, totaling 2,400,000 square feet. The Unit is also 
responsible for lease compliance. Per statute, lease compliance reviews are conducted at 
all leased facilities at least once a year. In addition, the Unit also acquires and disposes 
of real estate for the same agencies. 

The DPW Statewide Security Unit provides for the overall physical security of the 
state employees, clients, visitors and assets of the State of Connecticut in both state-
owned and leased facilities. Working in close partnership with the Connecticut State 
Police and the various state agencies, the Unit strives to prevent occurrences of 
workplace violence. 

That's an overview of the various components of my agency and their different 
functions. I would like to thank you for your attention today and I am available to 
entertain any questions you may have. 


